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(6) If the Board determines not to 
sustain the objection because disclo-
sure of the confidential portion is in 
the public interest, a finding and deter-
mination to that effect shall be entered 
and notice of the finding and deter-
mination sent by registered or certified 
mail to the person. 

(7) If the Board determines not to 
sustain the objection, pursuant to 
paragraph (d)(6) of this section, the 
confidential portion shall be made 
available to the public: 

(i) 15 days after notice of the Board’s 
determination not to sustain the objec-
tion has been given, as required by 
paragraph (d)(6) of this section, pro-
vided that the person filing the objec-
tion has not previously filed with the 
Board a written statement that he in-
tends, in good faith, to seek judicial re-
view of the finding and determination; 
or 

(ii) 60 days after notice of the Board’s 
determination not to sustain the objec-
tion has been given as required by 
paragraph (d)(6) of this section and the 
person filing the objection has filed 
with the Board a written statement of 
intent to seek judicial review of the 
finding and determination, but has 
failed to file a petition for judicial re-
view of the Board’s determination; or 

(iii) Upon final judicial determina-
tion, if adverse to the party filing the 
objection. 

(8) If the confidential portion is made 
available to the public, a copy thereof 
shall be attached to each copy of the 
statement, report, or document filed 
with the Board. 

[63 FR 37646, July 13, 1998, as amended at 67 
FR 57941, Sept. 13, 2002; 68 FR 4096, Jan. 28, 
2003] 

§ 208.37 Government securities sales 
practices. 

(a) Scope. This subpart is applicable 
to state member banks that have filed 
notice as, or are required to file notice 
as, government securities brokers or 
dealers pursuant to section 15C of the 
Securities Exchange Act (15 U.S.C. 78o- 
5) and Department of the Treasury 
rules under section 15C (17 CFR 400.1(d) 
and part 401). 

(b) Definitions. For purposes of this 
section: 

(1) Bank that is a government securities 
broker or dealer means a state member 
bank that has filed notice, or is re-
quired to file notice, as a government 
securities broker or dealer pursuant to 
section 15C of the Securities Exchange 
Act (15 U.S.C. 78o-5) and Department of 
the Treasury rules under section 15C 
(17 CFR 400.1(d) and Part 401). 

(2) Customer does not include a broker 
or dealer or a government securities 
broker or dealer. 

(3) Government security has the same 
meaning as this term has in section 
3(a)(42) of the Securities Exchange Act 
of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78c(a)(42)). 

(4) Non-institutional customer means 
any customer other than: 

(i) A bank, savings association, insur-
ance company, or registered invest-
ment company; 

(ii) An investment adviser registered 
under section 203 of the Investment Ad-
visers Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80b-3); or 

(iii) Any entity (whether a natural 
person, corporation, partnership, trust, 
or otherwise) with total assets of at 
least $50 million. 

(c) Business conduct. A bank that is a 
government securities broker or dealer 
shall observe high standards of com-
mercial honor and just and equitable 
principles of trade in the conduct of its 
business as a government securities 
broker or dealer. 

(d) Recommendations to customers. In 
recommending to a customer the pur-
chase, sale or exchange of a govern-
ment security, a bank that is a govern-
ment securities broker or dealer shall 
have reasonable grounds for believing 
that the recommendation is suitable 
for the customer upon the basis of the 
facts, if any, disclosed by the customer 
as to the customer’s other security 
holdings and as to the customer’ancial 
situation and needs. 

(e) Customer information. Prior to the 
execution of a transaction rec-
ommended to a non-institutional cus-
tomer, a bank that is a government se-
curities broker or dealer shall make 
reasonable efforts to obtain informa-
tion concerning: 

(1) The customer’s financial status; 
(2) The customer’s tax status; 
(3) The customer’s investment objec-

tives; and 
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(4) Such other information used or 
considered to be reasonable by the 
bank in making recommendations to 
the customer. 

Subpart D—Prompt Corrective 
Action 

SOURCE: 63 FR 37652, July 13, 1998, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 208.40 Authority, purpose, scope, 
other supervisory authority, and 
disclosure of capital categories. 

(a) Authority. Subpart D of Regula-
tion H (12 CFR part 208, Subpart D) is 
issued by the Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System (Board) under 
section 38 (section 38) of the FDI Act as 
added by section 131 of the Federal De-
posit Insurance Corporation Improve-
ment Act of 1991 (Pub. L. 102–242, 105 
Stat. 2236 (1991)) (12 U.S.C. 1831o). 

(b) Purpose and scope. This subpart D 
defines the capital measures and cap-
ital levels that are used for deter-
mining the supervisory actions author-
ized under section 38 of the FDI Act. 
(Section 38 of the FDI Act establishes a 
framework of supervisory actions for 
insured depository institutions that 
are not adequately capitalized.) This 
subpart also establishes procedures for 
submission and review of capital res-
toration plans and for issuance and re-
view of directives and orders pursuant 
to section 38. Certain of the provisions 
of this subpart apply to officers, direc-
tors, and employees of state member 
banks. Other provisions apply to any 
company that controls a member bank 
and to the affiliates of the member 
bank. 

(c) Other supervisory authority. Nei-
ther section 38 nor this subpart in any 
way limits the authority of the Board 
under any other provision of law to 
take supervisory actions to address un-
safe or unsound practices or condi-
tions, deficient capital levels, viola-
tions of law, or other practices. Action 
under section 38 of the FDI Act and 
this subpart may be taken independ-
ently of, in conjunction with, or in ad-
dition to any other enforcement action 
available to the Board, including 
issuance of cease and desist orders, 
capital directives, approval or denial of 
applications or notices, assessment of 

civil money penalties, or any other ac-
tions authorized by law. 

(d) Disclosure of capital categories. The 
assignment of a bank under this sub-
part within a particular capital cat-
egory is for purposes of implementing 
and applying the provisions of section 
38. Unless permitted by the Board or 
otherwise required by law, no bank 
may state in any advertisement or pro-
motional material its capital category 
under this subpart or that the Board or 
any other Federal banking agency has 
assigned the bank to a particular cap-
ital category. 

§ 208.41 Definitions for purposes of 
this subpart. 

For purposes of this subpart, except 
as modified in this section or unless 
the context otherwise requires, the 
terms used have the same meanings as 
set forth in section 38 and section 3 of 
the FDI Act. 

(a) Control—(1) Control has the same 
meaning assigned to it in section 2 of 
the Bank Holding Company Act (12 
U.S.C. 1841), and the term controlled 
shall be construed consistently with 
the term control. 

(2) Exclusion for fiduciary ownership. 
No insured depository institution or 
company controls another insured de-
pository institution or company by vir-
tue of its ownership or control of 
shares in a fiduciary capacity. Shares 
shall not be deemed to have been ac-
quired in a fiduciary capacity if the ac-
quiring insured depository institution 
or company has sole discretionary au-
thority to exercise voting rights with 
respect to the shares. 

(3) Exclusion for debts previously con-
tracted. No insured depository institu-
tion or company controls another in-
sured depository institution or com-
pany by virtue of its ownership or con-
trol of shares acquired in securing or 
collecting a debt previously contracted 
in good faith, until two years after the 
date of acquisition. The two-year pe-
riod may be extended at the discretion 
of the appropriate Federal banking 
agency for up to three one-year peri-
ods. 

(b) Controlling person means any per-
son having control of an insured depos-
itory institution and any company con-
trolled by that person. 
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